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Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 23rd September 2019 at 19:00 
at the St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Vice Chairman: Cllr J Warns
Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr G Buckley, Cllr G Nurden, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr L Britt, Cllr J Warne, Cllr M Savory, and Cllr M Snowling 
Parish Clerks: S Smyth and C Dickson


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting. 
	

	2019-0119

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr A Free 
	

	2019-0120
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Nurden – planning items (Broadland DC)
Cllr Snowling – planning items (Broadland DC)
	

	2019-0121
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
Cllr Nurden requested that 2019-0110 was amended to: “It was resolved to approve the Co-options policy...”.  This was agreed. It was resolved that the amended Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 19th August 2019 be approved.
	

	2019-0122
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)
2019-0107 - this is now complete.  A little bit of topsoil and grass is needed for the dyke behind the WW1 bench at the entrance.  Grass seed will be planted once the new Shard is in place.

2019-0109 - deferred to the next CDROB meeting.


2019-0110 - there has not yet been a meeting of the Advisory & Scrutiny Committee.

2019-0111 - a valuation has yet to be received.

2019-0113 - see item 2019-0130.

2019-0115 - the bin has been purchased.

2019-0115 - all permissions are in place and the shelter has been ordered, to include the adjustments discussed.  It will take 6-8 weeks to be delivered.  The concrete pad for it to sit on has also been ordered.  Thanks were given to Cllr Warns for designing the shelter.
	

	2019-0123
	Public Participation

County Councillor Andrew Proctor gave his report:

I would like to talk about the recent spending review and the impact this has on the Council and individuals. The Chancellor, in his budget report mentioned £1.5bn allocated for Adult Social Care across the country.  A letter received later that day said that only £1bn of that would be funded and the additional £0.5bn would have be raised by a 2% increase in Council Tax. This does not appear to be a sustainable way to fund any Council. The Government money, about £14m for ASC and £10m for SEN is very welcome but it is only one year’s money. It will help allay some pressures won’t stop what needs to be done in making savings. The spend in ASC and Children’s Services has not gone down but gone up by £70m in the last 5 years, an increasing percentage of the budget.

Road schemes - the Norwich Western line route has been approved. There is still a huge amount to be done, and we accept the issue around the environmental impact, but we need to ask ourselves what is it we want to achieve? Infrastructure first in growing the economy and the growth of the County. The Third River Crossing in Yarmouth is going ahead. The Long Stratton bypass is taking shape, and the West Winch relief road at Kings Lynn.  Major road schemes all across the County.
A budget provision last year was set for £120m on new Special Educational Needs schools. The first one will be at Alderman Swindell in Great Yarmouth and will be opening in 2021.

The GNLP reg 18 consultation will open at the end of October in order to be able to adopt is early 2021.

A peer review of NCC will be held w/c 14th October.  This is a critical friend approach from others in Local Government to look at what we are doing and tell us how we are doing and identify areas for improvement. It has found to be worthwhile in the past and is instructive as you get people who know what they are talking about.

District Councillor Rebecca Grattan delivered her report for Brundall Ward:
I attended an update by Trevor Holden, joint Managing Director, about the joint working between BDC and SNDC.  Should there be efficiency savings one of the objectives is to avoid compulsory redundancies. The cost savings are largely being met by not filing vacant posts. They are trying to give certainty to all the staff by Christmas.

The Community at Heart Awards deadline for nominations is now the 6th October 2019.

This is the month to ensure new residents are on the electoral role.
There is a consultation on the BDC website about reduction in Council Tax for those on low income. There is a means tested scheme that is reset annually. Fill in the survey if you feel strongly about it.

Public
A resident queried the minutes regarding the brambles on the path between the Memorial Hall and Highfield Avenue arguing it wasn’t a black and white issues. There are 6 feet of brambles that could be reduced as a compromise between accessibility and protection. The Clerk spoke to Highways and they admitted the last cut it was given was not extensive and they would be returning in October to do more. 
Regarding the possible CPO of the LEMH a resident has spoken to a friend who had a similar situation and where members of the community donated money to purchase the land and set up a trust.  This could be looked at here.
	

	2019-0124
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman gave his report:

“My report this month is a reflection on the recreational facilities we currently have on offer in the village and the plans we have to improve them.

A snapshot of the Countryside Park on a Saturday morning says a lot about the community recreational opportunities which we have developed over recent years.  The allotments which are now bountiful with harvest; the open green space for walking, with or without a dog;  the weekly parkrun attracting well in excess of 100 runners and volunteers week in, week out; the cafe provided by Yare Valley Churches adding a great community feel to the park. If you add to this the wonderful nature reserves at Cremer’s Meadow and Church Fen there is a real feel of community vibrancy in the village. 

Of course, we have even great ambition to improve and extend these facilities in accordance with our Neighbourhood plan and a planning application for our sports hub has now been submitted, as we will refer to later in the agenda, and work continues to acquire land east of the Memorial Hall for recreational use. 
There has been a substantial amount of work to reach this stage with our various projects, which have either been delivered or are in progress, and we should not underestimate the amount of work which will be required to deliver the next phases of the work, but this is an exciting time for the village as we extend and develop our recreational offer over the coming months.”
	

	2019-0125

	Land Management Committee’s Report given by its Chairman Graham Abbot
The Cemetery landscaping works have now been completed.  Pilgrim have done a good job. The car park looks a lot better, having more car parking space and the whole area looks a lot tidier.  We are in the process of getting the second Shard inscribed with the names of the fallen of the parish.  The wording is nearly agreed. We have always said we would like an informal dedication, a quiet event for local families to remember their relatives.   Notices have been placed and a date will shortly be announced.
I spoke to Peter regarding the design for the new bus shelter and he was happy for it to go forward.  It was agreed to install some willow fencing to shield his garden from those waiting.  Thanks must be given to Peter and the diocese for letting us move the bus shelter fully on to their land.

I will be judging the best kept allotment on the 7th October. It will quite hard as there are some very good allotments this year.  It is something I am looking forward to.”
Cremer’s Cut and Clear day is on Wednesday (25th September) at 10am.  Help is needed, and the Co-op will be providing lunch.  Bure Valley come and help but it is likely to be wet.

The names of those to go on the Shard have been provided by the Brundall History Group.  They also suggested two alternative wordings for the inscription:

1. In grateful memory of the men and women of Brundall and Braydeston who served in the World Wars and all later conflicts.  The names of the fallen:

2. In grateful memory of the men and women of Brundall and Braydeston who served in the World Wars and all later conflicts.  The following lost their lives:

It was suggested that “World Wars” should be amended to “1914-1919 and 1939-1945 wars”.  
It was agreed to amend number 2 to “Those who lost their lives:” The Council voted 4:7 to accept wording 2.  The Clerks inform the stonemason and Brundall History Group. *
	*Clerks

	2019-0126
	CDROB Report given by its Chairman Lawrence Britt

“CDROB have been looking at a Public Right of Way (Prow) to the river through the Marina.  22 residents supported our application and it has now been submitted to NCC. 

The last meeting was postponed but the next one will be continuing with other projects.”
The process for a Prow is that an application is made to NCC, it is assessed, and after which there is either a formal hearing or it is rejected.  The whole process can take up to 2 years. Cllr Wilkins informed the Council that the submitting of the application prompted some correspondence from the landowners of the marina.  The nature of the correspondence was an area we are not experienced or knowledgeable about in terms of the law so in consultation with the Clerk and Cllr Warnes, we had to act quickly and looked at legal firms that have experience in this area, and appointed Ashtons Legal to undertake some work to respond to some of the correspondence.  There is a cost, at the moment less than £1,000, in dealing with the correspondence but once the due process is underway at NCC this should cease.
It was confirmed that the costs will be claimed from the Persimmon money as is for recreation, but if this is rejected it will be taken from the contingencies budget or general reserves.

The legal advice was initially sought to help respond to the correspondence, but they will also help us going forward with the process. Cllr Warns confirmed that we did seek advice from NCC in the initial stages and they said that it was not normal to need legal advice, but the nature of the correspondence meant we felt we had to act. 

The Council endorsed the course of action taken.

A resolution was put forward for the Council to consider: The Parish Council resolves to endorse, ratify and adopt the decision of the Committee to pursue an application to Norfolk County Council for a Definitive Map Modification Order for footpaths to the river and that the formal application by the Chairman of the Committee be taken as under the authority of the Committee’s remit and with the approval of the Parish Council. The Council unanimously agreed the statement.
Ashton Legal are also reviewing the application and process undertaken so far.
	

	2019-0127

	Memorial Hall Trustees Report – given by Cllr Thorpe
There hasn’t been a proper meeting since the last PC meeting. An open meeting was held for those who wished to view the accounts.  These have already been signed off by the auditors.  The treasurer took a bit of stick about her analysis, but she was only able to use the information given when she took over.  Quite a bit of information was missing and she did the best she could with what was available.
Cllr Wilkins is to meet with Rev Peter Leech and Richard Farley, Chairman of the Memorial Hall, for a discussion about the relationships between the PC, Church and BMH.  Everyone agrees everything should work together.  The meeting is at the request of the BMH.
	

	2019-0128

	Planning
To receive an update and consider the legal costs relating to acquiring the land east of Brundall Memorial Hall

The Chairman gave a summary of the situation and the next steps going forward. It will be a complex and lengthy process and the Council will need support from those who have the relevant experience. The Clerk asked 3 firms to quote a fee proposal.  1 was excluded, due to cost, and 2 have submitted proposals but one was only received today so we are not yet in a position to discuss either.  We are looking for experience of & success in the process.
NPS have been asked to produce a valuation report looking at the land via a number of scenarios - including just the recreation allocation, the whole area, outright purchase, CPO purchase. This has also only just been received so an assessment will be provided at the next meeting.
We should have ambition but need to be realistic. Affordability must be taken into account and also the chance of success.  Our case must be a solid one if it comes down a CPO. We must have a clear idea and understanding of what we want to do with the land that is affordable and that we can cover all of the associated costs.
We are confident any legal costs can be recovered from the remaining Persimmon fund, currently around £47,000, but there is the possibility this may not be enough if the process is lengthy and challenged.  A CPO is the final point as it is hoped it could be resolved through negotiation and agreement first.  

An added unknown is whether QL will appeal the decision on their application, the deadline for this is January 2020.  Cllr Nurden indicated BDC believe QL will appeal. Our possible purchase of the land will not affect the QL appeal.
The GNLP consultation might allocate the whole field for recreation.

The Clerk will check the planning application for the recreation area on the field. *
	*Clerk

	2019-0129
	Planning – to Consider:

20190604 – reserved matters pursuant to planning application 20180935, Norfolk Homes Ltd.  There are several areas of land indicated to be adopted by Parish/District Council for maintenance.  The changes are not clear.  The planning committee will ask for more clarification. *  The Hedgerow Statement includes pedestrian access to the Cemetery football field, indicating it is a public open space.
Ref App/K2610/C/18/321299 – appeal against enforcement notice at 11 East Avenue, temporary change of use of ground floor of dwelling to holiday let. Appeal start date 22-8-19. The Council had no objection to the original application and did not feel this position had changed.
20191381 – demolition of existing bungalow and erection of replacement dwelling at Linand, 27 Blofield Road.  The Council resolved to object, with 2 abstentions, to the application on the grounds of the scale and scope of the proposed new dwelling.
20191353 – first floor extension above existing garage and rear garden rooms at Dunluce House, Bells Loke. The Council had no objections.
	*Planning Cttee

	2019-0130
	Highways - Parish Partnership funding

Two areas for use of the funding were discussed:
1) Cemetery path improvement – the creation of a path behind the cremation burial area.  The Clerks will check whether the Brooms development includes a footpath from the roundabout to the Cemetery entrance. *
2) Pedestrian crossings over The Street.  The Clerks will contact Highways to discuss the possibilities. * 
	*Clerks

	2019-0131
	Brundall Sports Hub

The planning application has been submitted and validated, and can be viewed on the BDC website, however the notices are not yet up. A proposal to comment to support the application should the comments be required before the next meeting was agreed, with 2 abstentions.  Blofield and Postwick Parish Councils will be asked to support the application. *
The S106 agreement has not been received yet.
	*Clerks

	2019-0132
	Finance

Bills for payment for September 2019– £23,414.06 excluding vat were verified by Cllr Savory. Payments for August 2019 were checked by Cllr Warne.
Thanks were given to Greg Chandler for the new noticeboard at the Co-op.  
The Memorial Hall sent a letter requesting donations for a defibrillator but a completed donation or grant form has not yet been received.  Cllr Grattan may be able to match fund any donation from her BDC Community allocation.

	

	2019-0133
	Clerk’s Correspondence

Letter from the Broads Society regarding membership.  The Deputy Clerk will forward more information to all Councillors. *
The Vexatious Complaints Policy has been implemented for one resident.  All correspondence from that resident are to be forwarded to the Deputy Clerk.

The Clerk has received one Freedom of Information request that has been responded to.

The Deputy Clerk has received one Freedom of Information request that has been responded to.
	*Deputy Clerk

	2019-0134
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council

Grants and donations
Parish Partnership

Trees

	

	2019-0135

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

28th October – 7pm St Laurence Rooms

Meeting closed at 8.55pm
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 


	Payments for September 2019

	
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£4,368.98

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£561.66

	Street Lighting
	£523.37

	Handyman and cleaning
	£0.00

	Office expense
	£512.23

	Repairs and Renewals
	£3,252.50

	Telephone
	£100.38

	S106
	£10,425.00

	Room Hire
	£213.34

	Cremer’s
	£480.00

	Cemetery
	£2,976.60

	Projects
	£0.00

	
	 

	Total expenditure
	£23,414.06

	
	

	RECEIPTS FOR September 2019

	Precept
	

	Cemetery
	£1,050.00

	Allotments
	

	Insurance
	£1,125.00

	
	 

	Total Income September 2019
	£2,175.00


Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council held on 23rd September 2019 at St Laurence Centre, Brundall
5

